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Dear Freedom of Information team at the Office of the Australian Information Commissioner (OAIC),
 
Please find below Services Australia’s (the Agency) submission to the OAIC’s consultation on draft
revisions to the ‘Direction as to certain procedures to be followed in Information Commissioner
reviews’ (the revised direction).
 
Revised direction – Requirement to engage with the applicant
 
The Agency understands from paragraphs [4.2]-[4.3] of the revised direction that the following would
be stipulated:

a. An agency is to engage, or make reasonable attempts to engage with, the applicant at the
commencement of an Information Commissioner review (IC review), for the purpose of
genuinely attempting to resolve or narrow the scope of the IC review

b. That engagement is required to occur by way of a telephone or video conference between the
parties

c. The agency will bear the responsibility of initiating contact and making the necessary
arrangements for the engagement process

d. The OAIC will not be involved in either the making of the engagement arrangements, or in the
engagement process itself, including attending the telephone or video conference

e. Agencies will have 8 weeks to participate in this engagement process after which period they
will be required to respond to the IC review notice issued under s 54Z of the Freedom of
Information Act 1982 (FOI Act)

f. In responding to the s 54Z notice, an agency will be required to provide evidence:
i. that genuine steps have been made to contact the applicant, including written

correspondence or file notes of telephone calls
ii. demonstrating attempts made by the parties to resolve issues in dispute, including

agency proposals to resolve the application informally, and any response from the
applicant

iii. of the outcome of the engagement, including applicant correspondence that they have
otherwise withdrawn their application as a result of the agency engagement

 
There does not appear to be any exceptions in the revised direction regarding an agency’s obligation
to engage with applicants in this way.
 
The Agency’s submission
 
Consistent with Model Litigant obligations set out in Appendix B to the Legal Services Directions
2017, the Agency is not opposed in principle to early engagement with applicants through alternative
dispute resolution (ADR) processes about their IC review with a view to narrowing the scope of the
issues to be determined. However, the Agency has some reservations about the proposed direction
as it is currently put.
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